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June 1, 2023

          Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Christensen- Presiding, Darrel Nish-Excused, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown-, Marc Mair.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Don Sant, Lynn Fauntin, Bob Kowallis, Eric Kellums, Jared Wright
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Scott Solum
Approval for Meeting Minutes for May 4, 2023– Mayor Christensen asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Jim Brown makes a motion to approve the minutes for May 4, 2023. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for May 2023 – Mayor Christensen asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for May 2023. With no questions the mayor calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to approve the financials for May 2023. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for May 2023.
Public Comment: Bob Kowallis makes the comment that Staker Parsons might be in a little bit of a hardship. They have been unable to get the product that they need in order to fill orders for concrete. Bob states that he has spoken with the mayor and other council members that the sales tax that we are receiving from Staker Parsons is still holding and there appeared to still be material for them to mine from the pit. I went down to the pit and noticed that there isn’t any stock pile like they used to have back in 2017. They are mining out of the hill side which is not a profitable way to produce material. The reason for this is that the east side of the pit is taking on water. This is not necessarily from the heavy winter we had. The concern is that they are running out of material which in turn will hurt the town in tax revenue. He asks the council to see if they have had or would like to go speak with Staker about their issues. Marc states that the increase in building in the valley is some of the problem. Scott states that they aren’t going to tell you if they are struggling. Scott states that they are aware and are watching as issues may arise. Bob states that we have funds currently available to us and wonders if they would consider holding those funds and working strictly of the old budget. The mayor asks what extra funds he is referring to. Bob states the Winterton Road funds that we acquired a loan for. The mayor states that there are not any extra funds in that account. The mayor indicates that when you apply for a CIB loan, it is very intense. We had to go back and forth several times. They gave us an approval of 1.963 million dollars. Once the road was completed, we went back and asked if we could use what was left of the money to improve the roads that we needed to have repaired. They did approve it and once we were done, if there was any money left over after the roads were completed, they took those extra funds back. Bob thanks the council for clarifying that issue. 
Lynn Fauntin makes the comment that she has sprayed the pasture to kill out the weeds and is replanting the field with new seed. She also asks if they can take out the center fence since the horses have to go through the gate to get to the other side. She feels that it doesn’t serve any purpose to have it there. The Council gives her permission to remove the fence. 

Heber Light and Power – Jared Wright states that he is here to explain the new rates and how it may affect you. As of today there is a new pilot use rate program that is available. It is an opt in unless you are an at use costumer. Those are people with solar panels or alternate forms of power. We have a meter that can take hourly readings. We have an on peak and off peak hour rate. The on peak is Monday through Friday from 3pm to 10pm. These will have a higher rate. Weekends and holidays will be considered off peak. They will be broken down into a summer and a winter rate as well. Summer is June through September and October through May will be winter. Summer rates are much higher because that is when the power is most expensive. The summer rates are off peak is .10 and the on peak is .20. Winter rates are off peak .07 and the on peak is .14.   The reason we are doing this is cost causation. When it is hot outside and everyone is using their AC it causes the usage to sky rocket and that’s when it cost the most to buy the electricity By using these rates we are hoping it will encourage people to get off the on peak and help get the cost down for what we have to purchase it for.  The second reason is to push as many people as we can off of the on peak hours. 
No one will be forced onto this program. If you opt in you do have to stay on it for at least 1 year. If you chose to stay on the regular rate it is .10 per the first 1000 kw and .12 for everything after that. We did have to bump up the October rate to now and there will be another increase in October. 

The third thing is a power rate adjustment. It will be evaluated every 6 months. If we are short then it will adjust on your bill monthly. This will be an additional charge. It could also show as a credit if we are under in usage. We do purchase most of our power from several different places. 
Election- Candidacy is open today June 1 through June 7, 2023. All applications need to be in by June 7, 2023 by 5pm. Karen will have a packet with all the information that you will need. 
Revised Budget 2023: Mayor Kozlowski indicates that we were able to get the revised budget balanced. They did do a work meeting with the council to go over all the questions that they had and everything seemed to be on track. 

The Mayor states that we are in the public hearing and that if there are any questions the council will be happy to go over any concerns they may have. 

No one has any questions

Public hearing is closed.

Resolution 2023-03
Charleston Town Resolution #2023-03.  Amendment of Fiscal Year 2023 Budget:

 In compliance with Utah Code Sections 10-5-117 & 10-5-108, the Charleston Town Council hereby amends the 2022 fiscal year budget as presented by the Budget Officer, Karen Mair and as attached to this Resolution on this the 2nd day of June, 2022. 

Scott Solum makes a motion to adopt Resolution #2023-03. Jim Brown seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. The results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
                                                          X 
      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Christensen   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Fiscal Year 2024 Budget: Mayor Kozlowski Indicates that the Council held a work meeting and we as a council went through this with a fine tooth comb. We feel that everything is in pretty good standings. 
The Mayor goes into public hearing and states that if anyone has any questions or concerns to let them know and they would be happy to answer any of them. 

No public comment

Public hearing is closed 

Resolution 2023-04
Charleston Town Resolution #2023-04. Adoption of Fiscal Year 2024 Budget:

 In compliance with Utah Code Sections 10-5-107, 10-5-109, 59-2-919 through 

59-9-923, as amended, the Charleston Town Council adopts a budget for the ensuing fiscal year of 2024 as presented by the Budget Officer, Karen Mair, on this 1st day of June, 2023.
Jim Brown makes a motion to adopt Resolution #2023-04. Marc Mair seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. The results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        



      X



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Christensen  

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Pioneer Day Update Scott Solum states we are getting closer to finalizing the day. We are concerned with the vendors. Karen states that this happened last year and a lot came in later when it gets closer. We do have some extra posters that can be passed around. We do need to find all the banners and get them placed. Eric states that there will be a meeting on June 13 at the park. We really want a turn out for this. We feel that this will be a fun night for everyone. 

We do have 3 food vendors for sure.

The parade is at 6:00pm and the band will play until the fireworks start which is around 10:00pm. We have taken out some of things that were just not productive. We have a DJ this year that will be playing music throughout the day. We will be having an auction this year, kid’s games, food and entertainment. Most of the music will be country western.. 
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper –We did have a lot going on with Dry Creek flooding. The county helped a lot with getting it flowing by taking out some trees and debris.  I feel Memorial Day went well. Dave Hendricksen- All the paper work that that has been put off is now up to date. Brian Preece This has been one of the quietest years in the building industry in a long time. We did finally have 2 building permit applications come in. I would like to thank Karen publically for fixing things with the social security office. For the last few years it was getting paid but not reported. I received a letter stating that I owed them money. We were able to get things straightened out. Karen Mair –nothing, Marc Mair- nothing, Scott Solum-nothing.  Jim Brown-nothing. Mayor Christensen- I have had Justin order more signs for no parking. I have noticed that some of the signs have been removed. The sheriff’s office has our ordinance and will start writing tickets this next coming school year. He is still on the lookout for a new plow truck. I want to commend Dave and Justin for the work they have done at cemetery. It looks really good for the winter we had. I would like to say thank you to everyone for being here. I feel the town is in great shape. We have had a little money set aside for some small projects. 
Marc Mair makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

